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Second ClimaViet Annual Review Meeting
This project is financed by the Royal Norwegian Embassy, Hanoi

ClimaViet, minutes from second Annual Review Meeting  
Partners: NIBIO/Bioforsk, VAAS, The University of Queensland 
Date: 28th August, 2014
Venue: VAAS campus, Hanoi
Introductory address: Dr. Bui Quang Dang (Head of Science and International Cooperation Department –VAAS) in his introductory address welcomed the special guests and other attendees to the ClimaViet second annual workshop. He introduced the workshop agenda briefly and then handed over the floor to the VAAS acting President. 

Welcome address: Dr. Trinh Khac Quang (Acting President – VAAS) in his address welcomed the gathering. He pointed out the at the seriousness of climate change in Vietnam and its impacts on people, agriculture and livelihoods. He mentioned that due to sea level rise in the Mekond delta, and other regions the impacts will be severe. He emphasized on Norway funded project ClimaViet to Vietnam, and its potential to analyze climate change impacts on rice production and provide suitable solutions to farmers and stakeholders in the three provinces.  The team has worked in the second year for completion of the tasks planned and have implemented them successfully. He informed that the scientists will share the results of the project during the workshop and so he would not go into details. According to him, farmers are also interested in the economic returns in addition and that the project should give adequate attention to that besides climate adaptation and mitigation. He also commented on the importance of involving local authorities and local farmers in the project and seeking their support. He thanked the Norwegian Embassy, MARD and DARD and other agencies for successful implementation of this project so far. 
Opening Speech: Dr.Chu Van Chuong (Deputy Head of ICD) started commenting on the importance of this project to Vietnam. He mentioned that the results from this project will be directly useful to farmers and also in line with the MARD’s policies to address climate change in agriculture sector. Rice is important for Vietnam, both its own food security and export. Climate change if not properly addressed can impact the food security. He feels that ClimaViet project has these issues on priority. Some of the technologies tested in ClimaViet could help in reducing GHGs. Other sectors like Energy, are coming up with sustainable technologies and reduce GHGs. I know scientists are interestred in increasing productivity, but if the results can kill two birds at the same time that is beneficial, both increasing production and reducing GHGs. He thanked the Norwegian Embassy for support and that it should be considered for further extension and support if possible. He thanked all the participants for a succeful workshop.

Keynote address: Mr.Eirik Brun Sorlie, (Counsellor, Climate and Forest, the Royal Norwegian Embassy in Hanoi) expressed his happiness to be at the ClimaViet project workshop and that it deals with a crucial topic. Efforts to reduce emissions are also critical inorder to reduce the impacts from climate change. The embassy would like to thank VAAS and NIBIO, for the work done so far in this win-win project. The cooperation with local agencies in all the 3 provinces is also appreciated. In addition to proviing a formal venue for sharing the results, the meeting is also an opporuntity to learn from each other and feedback from participants. As you know the ClimaViet project was an initiative after the meeting between the two Ministers of Agrciulture from Norway and Veitnam in 2012. He also mentioned about the visit of Norwegian Prime Ministers visit to Vietnam in 2015 and the commitment between the two countries on global commitments to reduce GHGs and addressing climate change. The Climaviet Project with a 3.1 million NOK budget is quite timely and we are looking forward to hear the results. The project will end by June 2016 and by the end of this project new networks and results will help in exploring other avenues for cooperation. 

Presentation of project progress (July 2014 – June 2015): Prof. Udaya Sekhar Nagothu (Diretor, International Projects, NIBIO) indicated that the second year of the ClimaViet project had focused on pilot testing of selected CSA adaptation measures, data analysis, stakeholder interaction and dissemation of results from the project. He noted the importance of the presence of participants from the Ministry and Government agencies, which are both present today. He presented the overall project progress, briefed the achievements made in each work package so far, highlighted the cross-cutting issues in the project, and identified the risks. 
Dr Vu Dinh Tuan from the Institute for Agriculture and Environment presented the GHG emission study results from Thing Long and Rang Dong communes in Nam Dinh province. He introduced the objectives of the experiments, the materails and methods used to measure the GHGs and the sampling procedures. The results showed that organic fertilisers showed more methane emissions, and methane emissions increased when they are combined with NPK. Biochar showed the least GHG emissions. For N2O emissions the situation was different. The details of the results are included in the report. The GHG emissions in terms of Kg of CO2 per kg of rice were presented. The combined amendment of compost and NPK showed the highest methane and nitrous oxide emissions. Emissions in heavy soils are higher from our study. 
Dr Bo thanked for the presentation and asked if the efficient use of urea is taken into account while measuring the GHG emissions per kg urea or fertilizer applied. This could be more relevant when we take the total dose applied in the field, as losses may occur depinging the type of fertilizer used, and the method fertilizer appklication by the farmers. Dr.Trinh responded to his query and provided clarification saying that during measurements all these factors need to be considered. 
Ms.Phuong from CETDAE presented the results from pilot testing of selected adaptation of measures in Nam Dinh province. In all, 4 different measures/technologies were tested, including rice varieties for salinity tolerance, performance of slow release nitrogen fertilisers etc. 5 rice varieites were tested for salt tolerance. M15 and TX111 showed the best results for salt tolerance and preferred by farmers. In case of slow release Nitrogen fertilisers, tests were done in 3 seasons. Orange urea showed best performance in terms of yield. There was no significant difference between green and orange urea. 
In testing performance of organic fertilisers versus chemical fertilisers, treatments with compost and biochar showed similar results to chemical fertilisers. However, the cost of Biochar was more according to farmers, however it is climate friendly. 

Results from alternative cropping systems showed that T3 showed highest net profits. Growing winter crops in rice cropping systems could increase farmers income in saline areas. 

Finally she provided some recommendations: to continue pilot testing, to ensure seeds supply to farmers at affordable prices, invest more in seed production, irrigation infrastructure improvement and training to farmers, women in rural areas. 

Results from Soc Trang and Tra Vinh field demonstrations were presented by Dr.Hac. He presented the perofmance of Alternate Wetting and Drying (AWD) rice system as compared to conventional flooding system (CF). The details of the results can be obtained from the report 2.2 a. 
Stakeholder discussion 

Mark Fenn from WINROCK: He said he was very impressed by the ClimaViet project results with modest of funding. This is the type of research needed for Vietnam, not only rice production, but also other crops due to shortage of water in many areas in Vietnam. WINROCK looks forward to work together and build on the results, and on the component 3 of the project looking at institutional and policy framework for implementing CSA measures. When it comes to scaling up, there may be possibilities of looking at other international sources as well and the results from this project could be very relevant for upscaling. WINROCK would be very much interested in future cooperation with the ClimaViet project and the institutes involved. 
Mr.Nguyen Van Vuong from CPD-MARD – mentioned that he is very happy to be invited to the annual workshop. This project is very relevant to MARD and the results could be useful to address climate change adaptation and ensure rice production in the country. He suggested that the  outcomes of the project results should be synthesized for the benefit of stakeholders. Our recommendations should be logical and useful to farmers and their economics. 
Dr.Bo shared the comments and agreed that the results of the project will be synthesized and presented to the Ministry in the final year. 
Ms Do Thuy Ngan Nam Dinh Agricultural Extension Centre – mentioned that the outcomes of the project are relevant for the centre. She mentioned that the results or recommendations should be simple so that they can be easily implementable by farmers. Economic efficiency is the most relevant for farmers, and they are not very much bothered about the GHG emission reductions. 
Private sector representative– This project is important to farmers and other stakeholders. Thanks to this project, and we get some direction to what kind of seeds should be produced and what is preferable by farmers. Costs of seeds is definitely a factor that needs to be considered while production. For e.g. involving women in seed production could be considered. 
Nguyen Van Trieu-Farmers representative – commented that farmers prefer TX111 and M15 that have shown good results from the project. But the seed costs is high, and farmers may not be able to afford at that cost. So the costs should be lowered if farmers have to use these seeds tolerant for salinity. The results from this project have to be upscaled.  For farmers it is economic efficiency. 

Dr.Le Quoc Than from CETDAE-VAAS – the team will work on integrating and synthesizing the results as suggeded by MARD. He also informed the gathering that one new project has been approved by MARD, based on the results/outcomes from ClimaViet. He also emphasized on the need for exploring for more funding options to take the results forward and also to test technologies for validation. 
Dr.Liem from PPTRI-VAAS emphasized on the need for integrated pest management, the need for reducing chemicals/pesticides and provide timely recommendations for farmers. He expressed his interest to work on the pest forecasting models of rice insect pests, developed by NIBIO/BIOFORSK during the third year.  

Feedback from the Embassy on the annual project progress and the reports from the first year: 
Ms.Tone Slenes, Head of Cooperation, Royal Norwegian Embassy, expressed her satisfaction and happiness with regards to the project progress in the second year. She felt that ClimaViet is a very well managed project and gave her general comments related to administration, cross-cutting issues, and anti-corruption measures. The embassy has taken note of the new entity NIBIO (as a result of merger from old BIOFORSK), and will make necessary changes where needed in and since the legal entity remains the same no major changes are anticipated. Ms.Tone commended the project team for the progress of the project as per the work plan during the second year and acknowledged the good results so far and the reports delivered. She complimented the team for the overall achievemnts and the performance from the second year. 

Mr.Duc mentioned and appreciated the cooperation so far and also for being invited to workshops and field visits. 

Ms. Tone mentioned that embassy does not see any major deviations, and the second year progress report is well prepared and it was easy to see the progress against the tasks.

She also emphasized on the cross-cutting issues, including gender, corruption and environment. We see that the project results are not harmful to the environment. We appreciate that gender has been discussed at the workshop, but we feel that all these should be more explicit in the progress report as well.  Ms. Tone conveyed that financially, the progress seems to be satisfactory, and that 90% of the planned budget has been used which is good. We see out of 1.1 million NOK approximately one million has been used. For the next year, the work plan submitted is realistic and the embassy is of view that the budget is matching and hence approval the work plan is gvien. The budget submitted for Autumn is reasonable, and due to budgetary constraints at the embassy,  the partners were asked to consider if they could wait till early 2016.

She informed that the partners should check the contract from time to time and follow the procedures and guidelines. 

The embassy approved the annual progress report and financial report (July 2014 to June 2015) as well as the work plan and budget for the third year (July 2015 to June 2016)

Finally, she thanked for the very good partnership and the good project implementation so far. 
Final remarks and conclusion: Dr. Nguyen Van Bo (project director at VAAS) closed the meeting by expressing his sincere thanks to the Royal Norwegian Embassy, the Ambassador, Counsellors and other senior officials for the positive response and support. The project also gets good support from Dr.Sekhar and other scientists from NIBIO team, Dr.Andew from the Univ of Queensland and other agencies in Vietnam. The project team also takes up other tasks not included in the work plan to exploit the results in the best possible manner. We will also take into account other issues such as gender, environment and anti-corruption measures the third year of the project. 
Further, Dr. Bo finally thanked all the participants at the workshop in particular from the communes, provinces and national level. 
Hanoi, (date)
On behalf of VAAS


On behalf of the Royal Norwegian Embassy
……………………………………………     
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